Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

May 17, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
May 17, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in May on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioner Jean A. Broomell was excused from the meeting.
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the May 2, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Proclamation P9-2017 U.S. Coast Guard Safe Boating Week

Mr. George presented Proclamation P9-2017 U.S. Coast Guard Safe Boating Week, for approval. A copy of Proclamation P9-2017 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Proclamation P9-2017 U.S. Coast Guard Safe Boating Week was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Public Hearing – Rezoning Request – Elkton Housing Authority

Request to rezone parcel located on the west side of Maryland Route 213 (North Bridge 
Street), Tax Map 306, Parcels 1766 & 2179 from BI (Business and Industrial District), R-
3 (Urban Residential District) and C-2 (Highway Commercial District) to R-3 (Urban 
Residential District). 


Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:05 p.m.


Ms. Cynthia Osborne, Executive Director, Elkton Housing Authority (EHA), Mr. David Holden, Ingerman Group, and Mr. Dwight Thomey, Esquire, representing EHA, introduced themselves to the Board.


Mr. Thomey stated the purpose of their appearance was to request the rezoning of property located on the west side of Maryland Route 213 (North Bridge Street), Tax Map 306, Parcels 1766 & 2179 from BI (Business and Industrial District), R-
3 (Urban Residential District) and C-2 (Highway Commercial District) to R-3 (Urban Residential District). He stated the EHA owned Rudy Park neighborhood was built on the parcel in the 1970’s and was currently undergoing renovation. He stated the funding process required that the entire property be zoned correctly, which is R-3 Urban Residential District. 


Ms. Osborne stated the Ingerman Group partnered with EHA regarding the development of the project. She stated that the resulting neighborhood would offer 1- 2- and 3-bedroom units.

Discussion ensued regarding the redesign of the neighborhood.

Ms. Jeanne Minner stated the Planning Commission recommended approval of the rezoning. She read a finding of fact statement for each parcel, placing a copy of the information in the record of the minutes.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for questions or comments regarding the rezoning request for Parcel 1766. 


Commissioner Givens questioned where current residents of Rudy Park would be relocated during the renovation. Ms. Osborne stated current residents of Rudy Park would be relocated to Windsor Village during the renovation.


 Mayor Alt queried the audience for questions or comments regarding the rezoning request for Parcel 1766.

Mr. John Stanley questioned if the property was impacted by the adjacent Dwyer property. Mr. Thomey answered in the affirmative, stating an environmental study was performed. He added that vapor systems were being installed.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for questions or comments regarding the rezoning request for Parcel 2179. 



Hearing none, Mayor Alt queried the audience for questions or comments regarding the rezoning request for Parcel 2179.



Mr. Stanley reiterated his concerns regarding the property’s proximity to the Dwyer site. 


Ms. Sarah Guns questioned if playground facilities are included in the new development plans. Ms. Osborne answered in the affirmative.


Hearing no additional comments, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:27 p.m.


ACTION:
The request to rezone the parcel identified as Tax Map 306, Parcel 1766 from C-2 (Highway Commercial) to R-3 (Urban Residential) was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.

ACTION:
The request to rezone the parcel identified as Tax Map 306, Parcel 2179 from B-I (Business Industrial) to R-3 (Urban Residential) was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Public Hearing – Constant Yield Tax Rate

Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:30 p.m.


Mayor Alt, referring to the previously published notice regarding a proposed Constant Yield Tax Rate (CYTR) of $0.7375 per $100 of assessment, stated the rate reflected a worst-case scenario. He stated the Town had utilized unassigned fund balance over several years to balance the annual budget, and the proposed CYTR increase would negate the need to use the fund. Mayor Alt stated he and staff had been working over the past several weeks to reduce the amount of the proposed increase.

 Mayor Alt stated the Town received 210 emails regarding the proposed increase. He stated 86 individuals who sent emails were confirmed as living within Town limits. 

Mayor Alt noted the loss of revenue from the State of Maryland and an 18% increase for employee health insurance presented challenges. He stated the Town was currently negotiating to reduce the amount of the increase as well as reviewing packages offered by other companies.

Noting that the proposed Fiscal Year 2018 Budget was $600,000 lower than the Fiscal Year 2017 Budget, Mayor Alt stated he was still working to reduce costs. 
He stated the original proposed increase was reduced from 27.9% to 8.2%, which is approximately 5 cents. He asked the Board to accept the lower rate. He stated the new proposed rate is $0.6356 per $100 assessment, which equated to approximately $50 for a $100,000 property; $75 for a $150,000 property; $100 for a $200,000 property; $150 for a $300,000 property; and $200 for a $400,000 property.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for comments or questions regarding the proposed CYTR.

It was the consensus of the Board to support the proposed CYTR of $0.6356 per $100 assessment. 


Mayor Alt queried the audience for comments or questions regarding the proposed CYTR.


Mr. John Stanley questioned if the Town was comparing rates from other insurance companies. Mr. George answered in the affirmative, stating the Town was comparing rates from 3 additional brokers.


Mr. Stanley expressed opposition to increased taxes, stating he was on a fixed income.

Mr. Ronald Wardrop expressed opposition to increased taxes. 

Mr. Wardrop requested designated parking on Douglas Street.


Ms. Deborah Turner expressed opposition to increased taxes.


Ms. Vivian Levering expressed opposition to increased taxes, stating she and her husband were retired and on fixed incomes. She requested a discount or waiver of taxes for senior citizens.


Ms. Donna Worth expressed opposition to increased taxes.

Ms. Joanne Clark expressed opposition to increased taxes. 


Ms. Clark additionally commended the Elkton Police Department with assisting an acquaintance of hers in retrieving a lost wallet.


Ms. Sarah Guns expressed opposition to increased taxes and added that she understood increased costs of services. 


Ms. Guns thanked the Elkton Police Department for patrols in her neighborhood.

Ms. Carolyn Pierson expressed opposition to increased taxes.


Mr. Jerry Perez expressed opposition to increased taxes.


Mayor Alt asked the members of the audience to attend a Public Hearing on Wednesday May 24, 2017 regarding the introduction of the proposed Fiscal Year 2018 Budget. 

Mayor Alt stated he would propose an 11% reduction in sewer rates during the upcoming Public Hearing. 

Commissioner Piner thanked everyone for attending the meeting. He stated Mayor Alt was working diligently to reduce costs for taxpayers. Stating that he never voted for a tax or water / sewer rate increase, Commissioner Piner stated he would continue to do everything he could to help reduce the proposed increase in the CYTR.


Commissioner Jablonski echoed Commissioner Piner’s statement, and expressed support for Mayor Alt, stating she appreciated his open communication with the Board.

Commissioner Givens reiterated Commissioners Piner and Jablonski’s statements, stating the Board would continue to work together for the betterment of Elkton.

Mayor Alt reiterated that he did not want to raise taxes, noting that the proposed increase was reduced from 15 cents to 5 cents in 2 weeks. He stated every option to cut costs was being investigated.


Mayor Alt reminded those in attendance that the Town is in great financial shape. He stated the proposed tax increase was to avoid using unassigned fund balance. 

Mayor Alt noted that the CYTR fluctuates with assessment values, stating that tax rates go down when assessments go up. 

Mayor Alt asked the Board to defer a vote on the proposed CYTR to the May 24, 2017 Public Hearing. It was the consensus of the Board to defer the vote on the proposed CYTR to the May 24, 2017 Public Hearing.

Hearing no additional questions or comments, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 8:22 p.m.

Town Administrator’s Report

Proclamation P11-2017 Relay for Life Day

Mr. George presented Proclamation P11-2017 Relay for Life Day, for approval. He read and placed a copy of Proclamation P11-2017 into the record of the minutes. 


ACTION:
Proclamation P11-2017 Relay for Life Day was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt asked Mr. George to pause his report in order to allow residents of Mike Drive to present a request for speed hump installation on Mike Drive.

Ms. Sandra Raymond, Ms. Andrea Comiez and Mr. Kevin Forman, Directors of the Walnut Hill Homeowners Association (HOA), requested the installation of a speed hump on Mike Drive. Ms. Raymond presented a petition from residents in the area supporting the installation. 

Commissioners Givens and Piner expressed support for the installation of an additional speed hump on Mike Drive.


Commissioner Piner suggested that the HOA could additionally send notices to property owners at which speeders lived.


Town Administrator’s Report continued

Public Works Agreement


LIDL US Operations LLC–Public Utility 
Improvements


Presented for Approval

Mr. George presented a Public Works Agreement (PWA) between the Town and LIDL US Operations LLC for public utility improvements associated with the development of a LIDL Grocery Store on Route 40. He stated the improvements included storm water management, acceleration and deceleration lanes, etc. He stated the required Letter of Credit had been received and requested the Board’s approval to authorize Mayor Alt to execute the PWA. 


ACTION:
The request to authorize Mayor Alt to execute the Public Works Agreement between the Town and LIDL US Operations LLC for public utility improvements was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Public Works Agreement


LIDL US Operations LLC–Foxwood Chase Boulevard


Presented for Approval

Mr. George presented a Public Works Agreement (PWA) between the Town and LIDL US Operations LLC for Foxwood Chase Boulevard, which will be used for access to the LIDL Grocery Store upon completion of construction.  He stated the required Letter of Credit had been received and requested the Board’s approval to authorize Mayor Alt to execute the PWA. 


ACTION:
The request to authorize Mayor Alt to execute the Public Works Agreement between the Town and LIDL US Operations LLC for Foxwood Chase Boulevard was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt, referring to Mr. Wardrop’s request for parking space designation on Douglas Street, asked Mr. Handley to initiate the project. 

Appointment of Ms. Sarah Guns to the Board of Housing Appeals for a term which 
expires January 31, 2019.

Mayor Alt requested approval of the appointment of Ms. Sarah Guns to the Board of Housing Appeals for a term which expires January 31, 2019.


ACTION:
The request to appoint Ms. Sarah Guns to the Board of Housing Appeals for a term which expires January 31, 2019 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt announced the Elkton High School Graduation Ceremony is scheduled for June 9, 2017.

Mayor Alt announced the Relay for Life Event is scheduled at Elkton High School on May 20, 2017.


Mayor Alt announced the Elkton Memorial Day Parade is scheduled on May 29, 2017. He invited everyone to attend and honor our Veterans and all who serve.


Mayor Alt announced Cohen Furniture is moving to the former Jodlebauer site.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for a consensus regarding a reduction of 11% in the sewer rates, which will be presented for approval at the May 24, 2017 meeting. It was the consensus of the Board to support an 11% reduction in sewer rates, which will be presented for approval at the May 24, 2017 meeting.


Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski stated Col. Dwight Hair, US Army, Retired, is the Grand Marshall for the Memorial Day Parade. She stated he will be joined by 2 Generals from Aberdeen Proving Ground. She stated May 19, 2017 is the deadline to register to participate in the parade.


Commissioner Jablonski stated the first Downtown Car Show of the season, which was held on April 25, 2017 was a success. She stated the show was featured in “On the Street” magazine.

Commissioner Jablonski stated the Town received a Partnership with Cecil County Tourism award, and presented the award to Mayor Alt.

Commissioner Jablonski, referring to the Board’s participation in the Gilpin Manor Career Day event, stated she received a gracious “thank you” note from the school. 


Commissioner Jablonski announced the opening of a new business in the Downtown. She stated Brookbend Interiors was moving into the building in which Colonial Jewelers previously operated. 

Commissioner Jablonski announced E & J Entertainment was scheduled to perform at the May 25th Downtown Car Show.

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens stated the Board attended the Singerly Fire Company’s 125th Anniversary Banquet on May 13, 2017. He commended the staff of Singerly Fire Company for the event, stating it was a beautiful affair.


Commissioner Givens, referring to the Mayor and Commissioners Scholarship award, which is presented to 2 Elkton High School students annually, asked Commissioner Jablonski to present the awards on May 31, 2017. 

Commissioner Givens commended Elkton Police Officer Edward Donnelly for his handling of a situation in which a neighbor’s son died in the home. He stated Officer Donnelly spent a great portion of the day on the scene, and expressed respect for the varied duties performed by law enforcement on a daily basis. 


Public Comment

Mr. John Stanley questioned the number of Police Officers who worked overnight hours on holidays. Chief Donnelly stated 5 to 6 Police Officers typically worked overnight hours on holidays. 
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:51 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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